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WABE (Jae Leslie Adams, 621 Spruce St., Madison WI 53715; Bill Bodden, P.O.Box 762, 
Madison WI 53701-0762; Tracy Benton, 108 Grand Canyon Drive, Madison WI 53705; 
available for trades, contributions, letters of comment – “the usual” – or “editorial whim; no 
price given but you could try a begging letter or an email to jaeleslie@aol.com, 
billzilla@mailbag.com or Benton@uwalumni.com) 
 
Wabe is a fanzine with three editors (all of whom live in Madison, Wisconsin), and a loose, 
informal approach reminiscent of the fanzines of several decades ago.  But despite the warmth 
and informality, this is a neatly designed and attractively laid-out fanzine (the work of Jae Leslie 
Adams, a calligrapher whose work adorns the back cover).  Its text is produced on a computer, 
printed out, and the art is pasted in.  Then it’s electrostenciled and cleanly mimeographed on 
white paper. 
 
The third issue, the most recent, is dated March.  Its cover, by Stu Shiffman, “Three Faneds in 
Search of a Focus,” renders the three editors in cartoon form with some acuity. The 22-page 
issue presents three editorials (placed at the front, in the middle and at the end) and six articles – 
all thematically concerned with travel on one level or another. 
 
There’s travel in the mundane world – Pat Hario’s “Schooner Women” describes a voyage on a 
101-foot sailing ship with a crew composed exclusively of women and tells of how the 
experience changed her life.  And there’s travel among fans – Jae Leslie Adams’ “A Passion for 
Travel” details her experiences in Britain last November, centering on her stay with John and 
Eve Harvey in their village home.  Maybe because I too have visited with and enjoyed the 
Harveys’ hospitality, I particularly liked that piece.  Jae has the ability to describe things well: “I 
had only just mastered getting into the left side of a vehicle as a passenger, so now simply 
getting used to being on what still seemed the wrong side of the road, with the faster passing 
lanes on the right, and so forth, made it an exciting trip for me, and roundabouts were still nerve-
rackingly exotic.”   
 
Scattered through the issue are six “The 22 Second Fanzine Review”s – short, solid, one-
paragraph reviews of six fanzines by the three editors, which appear boxed as page-enders.  A 
clever idea, nicely done.  The issue is finished off with a four-page letter column, the letters 
divided into topics.  The lead topic is the e-zines vs. paper fanzines controversy.    
 
This situation arises from the increasing expense of mailing physical copies of fanzines to a 
mailing list of 100 to 500 people (the typical fanzine’s circulation falls within these numbers).  
The alternative is to post fanzines by e-mail, or put them up on a website.  And there are other 
choices in format and presentation.  Because most of fandom’s e-zines are done by fans who like 
paper fanzines – they like holding them, turning the pages, perhaps check-marking an engaging 
topic for response – they are being produced in a PDF format which allows the editor to control 
the appearance and design of the end-product when it is printed out by a recipient (except, of 
course, for paper color).  This situation continues to evolve, but probably points the way toward 
fanzines’ future. 
 
—Ted White 


